ICANN | GAC

Governmental Advisory Committee

ICANN73 Virtual Community Forum, 14 March 2022

GAC Communiqué – ICANN73 Virtual Community Forum¹

The GAC ICANN73 Communiqué was drafted and agreed remotely during the ICANN73 Virtual Community Forum. The Communiqué was circulated to the GAC immediately after the meeting to provide an opportunity for all GAC Members and Observers to consider it before publication, bearing in mind the special circumstances of a virtual meeting. No objections were raised during the agreed timeframe before publication.

I. Introduction

The Governmental Advisory Committee (GAC) of the Internet Corporation for Assigned Names and Numbers (ICANN) met via remote participation, from 7 to 10 March 2022. Per ICANN Board resolution² on 4 November 2021, in response to the public health emergency of international concern posed by the global outbreak of COVID-19, ICANN73 was transitioned from an in-person meeting in San Juan, Puerto Rico, to a remote participation-only ICANN meeting.

Seventy three (73) GAC Members and eight (8) Observers attended the meeting.

The GAC meeting was conducted as part of the ICANN73 Virtual Community Forum. All GAC plenary and working group sessions were conducted as open meetings.

The GAC would like to reference the statements made by GAC members during the GAC Opening Plenary Session on the action taken by Russia against Ukraine and the related requests from Ukraine to ICANN and the GAC.³

The GAC welcomes the ICANN Board's resolution allocating emergency financial support for continued access to the Internet.⁴

¹ Past GAC communiqués are available at: https://gac.icann.org/

² See Resolution 2021.11.04.02 at https://www.icann.org/resources/board-material/resolutions-2021-11-04-en

Statements are available in the session transcript available at: https://gac.icann.org/sessions/icann73-session-1-gac-opening-plenary. Ukraine's request to ICANN (available at: https://www.icann.org/en/system/files/correspondence/fedorov-to-marby-28feb22-en.pdf) was referenced in an email to the GAC mailing-list, on the same day, requesting an immediate meeting of the Committee

⁴ https://www.icann.org/resources/board-material/resolutions-2022-03-06-en

II. Inter-Constituency Activities and Community Engagement

Meeting with the ICANN Board

The GAC met with the ICANN Board and discussed:

- GAC 2022 priorities
- GAC Suggestions for enhancing the implementation of recommendations from policy development processes and independent reviews
- SSR2 Review Recommendations
- Global Public Interest (GPI) Framework
- Registration Data (including the System for Standardized Access/Disclosure (SSAD), Data
 Protection Agreements between ICANN and Contracted Parties, and accuracy of registration data)

ICANN Board responses to the GAC's questions and statements presented during the meeting are available in the transcript of the GAC/ICANN Board meeting annexed to this document.

Meeting with the At-Large Advisory Committee (ALAC)

The GAC met with members of the ALAC and discussed:

- Public Interest Processes
- Universal Acceptance and Internationalized Domain Names
- The proposed System for Standardized Access/Disclosure of Registration Data (SSAD)
- ALAC and GAC Coordination at the National Level

Meeting with the Generic Names Supporting Organization (GNSO)

The GAC met with members of the GNSO Council and discussed:

- SSAD Operational Design Phase
- Subsequent Rounds of New gTLDs Operational Design Phase
- DNS Abuse
- EPDP on Specific Curative Rights Protections for IGOs
- Accuracy of Registration Data
- Closed Generics

Meeting with the Country-Code Names Supporting Organization (ccNSO)

The GAC met with members of the ccNSO and discussed:

- ccPDP3 on Review Mechanisms
- ccPDP4 on IDNs
- ccNSO Activities related to DNS Abuse

Cross Community Discussions

GAC Members participated in relevant cross-community sessions scheduled as part of ICANN73, including regarding ICANN's Global Public Interest Framework and DNS Abuse.

III. Internal Matters

1. GAC Membership

There are currently 179 GAC Member States and Territories and 38 Observer organizations.

2. GAC Leadership

The GAC thanks its outgoing Vice-Chairs, Jorge Cancio (Switzerland), Jacques Rodrigue Guiguemde Ragnimpinda (Burkina Faso) and Pua Hunter (Cook Islands) for their valuable support and contribution to the GAC during two one-year terms.

The end of the ICANN73 meeting marks the start of a new term for the incoming GAC Vice Chairs, as part of the GAC Leadership Team composed as follows:

- Manal Ismail (Egypt) (Chair)
- Pär Brumark (Niue)
- Francis Olivier Cubahiro (Burundi)
- Shi Young Chang (Republic of Korea)
- Jaideep Kumar Mishra (India)
- Ola Bergström (Sweden)

3. GAC Working Groups

GAC Public Safety Working Group (PSWG)

The GAC PSWG continued its work to combat DNS Abuse and promote effective access to domain name registration data. The PSWG led a session to update the GAC on DNS Abuse that included:

1) a presentation from one of the authors of a recently released study on DNS Abuse commissioned by the European Commission; 2) updates on various initiatives from ICANN org, the GNSO, and private entities to research, assess and mitigate DNS Abuse; and 3) a follow-up presentation by Japan regarding malicious domain name registrants and the strategies they use to avoid detection and responsibility. The PSWG also pointed out its continued focus on DNS Abuse, discussing possible steps forward which include assessing how contract provisions may be improved to respond to DNS Abuse.

The PSWG continued its active participation to support the GAC Small Group through participation in the Phase 1 Implementation Review Team, the GNSO Accuracy Scoping Team, and the GNSO Small Team discussing ICANN Org's Operational Design Assessment (ODA) of EPDP Phase 2 Recommendations. The PSWG emphasized the importance of accurate registration data to deter and investigate DNS abuse. The PSWG highlighted that the ODA raised many questions about anticipated usage and costs and noted the possibility that a pilot program could be a valuable addition that could "reduce overall risk through the use of a prototype to reduce the unknowns for specific technical and operational concerns."

During ICANN73, the PSWG held discussions with: ICANN org including representatives of the Office of the Chief Technology Officer, the Security Stability Resiliency team, Global Domains & Strategy, and Contractual Compliance; the Security and Stability Advisory Committee (SSAC); the Registries and Registrar Stakeholder Groups (RySG, RrSG); and the Commercial Stakeholder Group (CSG).

GAC Working Group on Human Rights and International Law (HRILWG)

The Working Group reviewed the GAC Perspective Proposal document on Work Stream 2 Recommendation 1.1, on the definition of diversity, and particularly on each of the seven elements of diversity identified in the report. The Working Group took into account the additional element proposed by the GAC in regards to diversity in views, and will share the document with the newly formed Community Coordination Group (CCG) for future community-wide discussion.

• GAC Operating Principles Evolution Working Group (GOPE WG)

The GAC was briefed on recent activities carried out by the GOPE WG including its updated work plan and the updated Framework for GAC Working Group Guidelines. GAC Members provided preliminary comments on these guidelines with further comments invited. The Work Plan⁵ for 2022-2023 was adopted by the GAC, setting the WG's priorities to first finalize the Framework for GAC Working Group Guidelines prior to commencing the review of GAC Operating Principles. GOPE WG Members will meet intersessionally and share relevant developments with the GAC Membership prior to ICANN74.

4

⁵ https://gac.icann.org/work-plans/GOPE-WG-Work-Plan-2022-2023.pdf

IV. Issues of Importance to the GAC

1. Global Public Interest Framework

The GAC recognizes the importance of incorporating Global Public Interest (GPI) considerations into policy development and decision-making at ICANN⁶. The GPI is of particular importance to the GAC, which serves to consider and provide advice on public policy matters within ICANN's remit. The GAC thus welcomes the development of a tool that could help ensure the GPI is embedded into policy at ICANN, and the GPI framework discussions during ICANN73 were a good first step towards that goal. The GPI framework could be adapted and applied by all ACs and SOs in their work, including, for example, through the process of developing and endorsing policy recommendations, decisions and public comments. The requirement of inclusiveness established in the Articles of Incorporation should be explicitly enshrined in the GPI framework.

The GAC notes that the initial application of the GPI to the SSAD ODA appears to have been limited. It is important that public interest concerns are not only considered but effectively addressed. For example, one public interest concern identified during the EPDP Phase 2 (SSAD) deliberations concerned the classification of cyber security threats (including threats to consumer protection) as Priority 3 (the lowest priority). The GAC and several other stakeholder groups noted that this low priority "may be insufficient to address the reality of serious online threats as well as too slow to deliver data at speeds to satisfy operational security needs." Despite concerns, the ODA concluded that the community "considered and addressed public interest considerations" in the rationale for the SSAD recommendations. The GAC would encourage a more exhaustive application of the GPI Framework in the ODA for the New gTLD Subsequent Procedures Operational Design Phase. The GAC will closely follow the development of the GPI framework going forward. Design Phase is the concerns of the GPI framework going forward.

The GPI is enshrined in ICANN's Bylaws, Affirmation of Commitments, and Articles of Incorporation available at: https://www.icann.org/resources/pages/governance/governance-en and https://www.icann.org/resources/pages/governance/aoc-en

⁷ See <u>SSAD Operational Design Assessment</u>, p. 103

⁸ See Recommendations 6 and 10 of the Phase 2 Final Report on the Temporary Specification on gTLD Registration Data available at https://www.icann.org/en/blogs/details/epdp-phase-2-team-publishes-final-report-10-8-2020-en

⁹ See <u>SSAD Operational Design Assessment</u>, p. 104

¹⁰ This is in line with the finding of the pilot process (SSAD ODA, p.104) according to which the GPI exercise will be far more effective when the framework is initially run as part of recommendation development, as opposed to a post-facto review.

2. Subsequent Rounds of New gTLDs

The GAC discussed Subsequent Rounds of New gTLDs, and received an update from ICANN org about the current state of work of the Operational Design Phase (ODP) relative to policy recommendations in the Final Report of the GNSO Policy Development Process Working Group (PDP WG) on Subsequent Procedures for New gTLDs. The GAC will continue to maintain open communication channels with ICANN org throughout the ODP, providing input as appropriate during community consultation phases.

Following the ICANN Board invitation for a GAC and GNSO facilitated dialogue aimed to explore a mutually agreeable way forward on closed generics, the GAC intends to respond favorably, noting its willingness to contribute to this effort. The GAC will continue to engage in seeking a compromise solution relative to closed generic applications in the next round of new gTLDs, in keeping with the GAC Beijing Communiqué whereby "exclusive registry access should serve a public interest goal".¹¹

3. Accuracy of Registration Data

As stressed in its ICANN72 Communiqué, the GAC remains committed to working within the Accuracy Scoping Team launched by the GNSO, and reiterates that maintaining accurate domain name registration data is an important element in the prevention and mitigation of DNS abuse. The GAC also notes that maintaining accuracy must be considered along with any policy's impact on the privacy needs of all registrants, including those registrants with enhanced privacy needs.

The GAC has actively contributed to the exercises linked to GNSO assignments 1 and 2 within the Scoping Team¹², including contributions to the Team's gap analysis, accuracy measurement, and accuracy working definition discussions. In these discussions, the GAC has emphasized the importance of holding contracted parties accountable for their compliance with the existing accuracy requirements, as well as the importance of increasing transparency about compliance, in order to inform an evidence-based analysis of these issues. The GAC welcomes further discussion regarding whether and how accuracy accountability and transparency can be increased, including through potentially restarting ICANN org's Accuracy Reporting System or in developing new programs.

In addition, the GAC maintains that, when trying to capture a working definition of accuracy, the Registrar contract's Whois Accuracy Program Specification requirements are not the only consideration. Rather, the totality of current contractual requirements should be taken into account, as well as guidance from ICANN Compliance. The latter has provided input suggesting that the requirement of accuracy is not limited to syntactical and operational accuracy but could also address examples where registration data, such as the registrant's name, are patently inaccurate. A

¹¹ See Annex I Safeguards on New gTLDs, Category 2, Restricted Registration Policies, Exclusive Access in the GAC Beijing Communiqué https://gac.icann.org/contentMigrated/icann46-beijing-communique

¹² See GNSO Council instructions at https://community.icann.org/display/AST/2.+Council+Instructions+to+Scoping+Team

domain name that is syntactically accurate and operable is necessary but not sufficient to defining accuracy. 'Accuracy' should also include consideration of the recent EPDP identified purposes for which the data are collected¹³ such as the ability "to allocate" a domain to its owner, and "to contribute to the maintenance of the security, stability, and resiliency of the Domain Name System in accordance with ICANN's mission".

The GAC remains committed to helping deliver on all four GNSO assignments in a timely and effective manner. However, if the Scoping Team is unable to agree on a definition of accuracy and what needs to be measured, at the very least the Scoping Team could study what constraints (e.g., legal, financial, practical) exist to measuring and checking accuracy and produce a report recommending further policy development for accuracy policies that would overcome these constraints.

4. EPDP Phase 1 Recommendations Implementation

The GAC recalls its previous advice within the ICANN66 Montréal Communiqué and the follow-up on previous advice in the ICANN70, 71 and 72 Communiqués with regard to Phase 1 of the EPDP on gTLD Registration Data and the request for "a detailed work plan identifying an updated realistic schedule to complete its work."

The GAC welcomes the detailed work plan provided by ICANN org to the IRT prior to ICANN73 and notes that the expected Data Protection Agreements (DPAs) between ICANN org and Contracted Parties have been "undergoing time-consuming negotiations" and are part of discussions "which may lead to an impasse".

Since finalized DPAs seem to be on the critical path to completing the implementation of EPDP Phase 1 policy recommendations, the GAC asks the ICANN Board to support the Org in getting this item completed to enable the timely conclusion of the Phase 1 IRT.

5. DNS Abuse Mitigation

The GAC discussed a recent study on DNS abuse provided by the European Commission. That study provides many valuable case studies, clarifies the different actors in the Internet ecosystem, and provides recommendations on how the different actors (e.g., registries, registrars, resellers, hosting providers, registrants, etc.) can respond to DNS abuse that takes place within the different layers of the DNS system. While not all harmful or illegal activities covered by the study fall into ICANN's remit, the GAC is an important venue for governments to discuss DNS abuse and work toward solutions that can be accomplished both within and outside ICANN.

¹³ See Recommendation 1 in the Phase 1 Final Report of the EPDP on gTLD Registration Data, available at: https://gnso.icann.org/sites/default/files/file/field-file-attach/epdp-gtld-registration-data-specs-final-20feb19-en.pdf

Additionally, the GAC expressed appreciation for the DNS Security Facilitation Initiative Technical Study Group's Final Report, commissioned by the ICANN CEO, which addressed real-world security incidents targeting DNS infrastructure and recommended actions for ICANN org to facilitate and promote security. The GAC notes the news pertaining to the forthcoming launch of a Centralized Abuse Reporting Tool (CART), as developed by the DNS Abuse Institute, and expressed interest in receiving more detailed information about this tool as it becomes available.

Building upon ICANN72 discussions on the topic of "Registrar Hopping," where registrants avoid consequences for DNS Abuse by transferring their domain names to a different registrar, the GAC discussed the scenario whereby the registrant, who seems to be the same, is involved in multiple different abusive domain name registrations with the same registrar. Registration data accuracy, as well as effective and continuous auditing of registrars by ICANN compliance, could help reduce this type of DNS abuse. The GAC believes that cooperation with other groups and trusted notifier programs, amongst the many options currently under discussion within the ICANN community, are worth further consideration.

Finally, the GAC notes the ICANN73 community plenary session on "Evolving the DNS Abuse Conversation," which focused on malicious versus compromised domain names. It was universally agreed that the distinction is important, and the GAC supports the community exploring the opportunities highlighted in the session for further work to disrupt DNS Abuse.

6. Universal Acceptance

During ICANN73, Universal Acceptance (UA), and the work of the UA Steering Group (UASG), was discussed in a Community Session "Achieving Universal Acceptance - The Way Forward", at which GAC were represented, and in a GAC/ALAC joint meeting. Although the discussions noted the significant progress that had been made in the last few years in the acceptance of non-latin scripts, they also highlighted the work still to do. Such work, to ensure that all domain names, including long new TLDs and IDNs, and email addresses are treated equally and can be used by all Internet-enabled applications, devices, and systems, falls to many different actors including governments. In this vein the GAC welcomes the proposal from ALAC for a Collaborative Initiative with GAC (not least, to perhaps address where governments can do more with respect to their provision of services). The GAC also welcomes the offer made by Dr Ajay Data (Chair of UASG) to discuss the work of the UASG with the GAC at ICANN74.

V. Next Meeting

The GAC is scheduled to meet next during the ICANN74 Policy Forum on 13-16 June 2022.

ICANN73 | Virtual Community Forum - Joint Session: ICANN Board and GAC Wednesday, March 9, 2022 - 09:00 to 10:00 AST

GULTEN TEPE:

This session will now begin, thank you.

Good morning, good afternoon and good evening.

Welcome to the ICANN73 GAC meeting with the ICANN Board session being held on Wednesday, 9th of March at 1300 UTC. Recognizing that these are public sessions and other members of the ICANN community may be in attendance the GAC leadership and support staff encourage all of you who are GAC members to type your name and affiliation in the participation chat pod. This is to keep accurate attendance records.

To ensure transparency of participation in ICANN multistakeholder model we ask that you sign into Zoom sessions using your full name. You may be removed from the session if you do not sign in using your full name

If you would like to ask a question or make a comment, please type it in the chat by starting and ending your sentence with a question or comment as indicated in the chat. The feature is located at the bottom of your Zoom window. Interpretation for

Note: The following is the output resulting from transcribing an audio file into a word/text document. Although the transcription is largely accurate, in some cases may be incomplete or inaccurate due to inaudible passages and grammatical corrections. It is posted as an aid to the original audio file, but should not be treated as an authoritative record.

GAC sessions include all 6 U.N. languages and Portuguese. Participants can select the language they wish to speak or listen to by clicking on the interpret icon on the Zoom tool bar, if you wishing to speak, raise your hand. Once the facilitator calls upon you please unmute yourself and take the floor.

Remember to state your name and the language you will speak in case you will be speaking a language other than English. Speak clearly and at a reasonable pace to allow for accurate interpretation. Please make sure to mute all other devices when you're speaking.

Finally, this session like all other ICANN activities is governed by the ICANN Expected Standards of Behaviour. In case of disruption during the session our technical support team will mute all participants. This session is being recorded and all the materials will be available on the ICANN73 meeting's page. With that, I would like to leave the floor to GAC Chair, Manal Ismail. Manal, over to you, please.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

Thank you very much, Gulten. And good morning good afternoon and good evening everyone.

Welcome to the Board GAC bilateral. I would like to start by welcoming all Board members in the GAC Zoom room. As always, we very much appreciate our exchange with the Board. We have one hour for our session today and we have a full agenda as you can see on the screen. But before we get started I would like to firsthand over the floor to Maarten for opening remarks.

MAARTEN BOTTERMAN:

Thank you, Manal, and thank you, GAC, for having us for this informal interaction which we are used to do during the meetings, and we really appreciate because it's an opportunity to exchange opinions and listen to each other and to listen and to do so in the purpose of serving everyone's interest.

The dialogue with GAC is one that is very much valued, because we really appreciate the presence of so many governments willing to share their wisdom and advice, advice to ICANN, that helps us to take those aspects into account.

So, for today it's really a number of subjects that are of high interest to us all. I look forward to progress this together, so very good to be here. And you will hear initial responses from some Board members on some topics where they are best placed, but I really look forward to an open discussion. So, Manal?

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

Thank you very much. Yeah, thank you very much, Maarten. And so we already have two questions from the Board to the GAC, and we have three areas identified from the GAC side with I think maybe six questions so, yeah. Please let's get started and your first question was asking about GAC's key priorities for 2022 and how these priorities help achieve ICANN's common objectives as expressed in the strategic plan and also how community Board and org can move forward together to achieve them.

So if we go to the following slide, and I hope you had the chance to go through the GAC compiled response to this. I will also try to spare everyone the word-by-word reading, so just to give you the essence of the compiled response GAC top priorities include the next round of new gTLDs, DNS Abuse Mitigation, and determining an appropriate access system for registration data. And we believe that these GAC priorities contribute to strategic objectives, namely strengthening the security of the Domain Name System and improving the effectiveness of ICANN's multistakeholder model for governance.

All these issues are impacted by a larger expectation that ICANN's inclusive and representative multistakeholder model achieves timely and effective outcomes that serve the public interest.

So, I'm pausing here to see if there are any follow-up from GAC colleagues or initial reactions from Board members before heading to the second question.

And if not, then if we can go to the following slide, and the second question asks, if any, what suggestions would the GAC have to enhance ICANN's effectiveness and efficiency with regards to the process of implementation and adoption of a PDP or review recommendations, and if we go to the following slide again summarizing what have been compiled from GAC colleagues so mostly four points here.

First, the long delays between the launch of the policy development process, the conclusion of these processes, and the completion of the following implementation may lead to obsolete policies by the time they would actually be implemented.

And second, on the importance of keeping track of implementation progress that can help identify difficulty or delays, and prompt remedial actions. Two examples were flagged in this context, ccTRT and SSR2 recommendations were regularly updated dashboards would help monitor the implementation work.

And the -- on the third point, it is with respect to re implementation policy recommendations where it appears to some GAC members that advice coming from ICANN advisory committees, including the GAC, has little impact on the wording of the recommendations where clash between supporting organization policy recommendations and advisory committee's advice -- whenever there is a clash the Board refers back to the community, which is normally the GNSO to find a way to resolve this disagreement.

And if we go to the following slide on the final point before getting to the three questions, so in addition there are questions about how the Board treats GAC advice when that advice involves potential policy work by the GNSO, or other parts of the community. For example, when the GAC issued advice on DNS Abuse the Board response was that as this was not an issue for the Board, it could not act on the advice.

So, with that -- this discussion led to a number of related questions, so allow me to -- would you like me to stop after each question or maybe read the 3 and then you can comment on the three?

MAARTEN BOTTERMAN: Maybe it becomes a little more interactive if you stop after each

question.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair: Okay I will. So first question is what is the value of GAC advice

regarding GNSO policy recommendations? To what extent may

such advice serve to adapt change or complement GNSO policy

recommendations?

MAARTEN BOTTERMAN: Yeah. Well, let me start on the first question. The GAC constitutes

the voice of governments and from organizations in obstruction's

multistakeholder system and created under ICANN Bylaws the

GAC is in the advisory committee to the ICANN Board. And the

GAC's key role it to provide advice to ICANN on the issues of public

policy especially where there may be an interaction between

ICANN's activities or public policy and national laws or

international agreements.

And GAC advice has a particular status. Its advice must be duly

taken into account by the ICANN Board and where the Board

proposes actions it will LIMS GAC advice we must give reasons, as

you know in doing so, and we intend then to reach with you the

truly acceptable solution.

As part of the IANA stewardship position process the ICANN Bylaws were updated to specifically require a vote of no less than 60% of the Board in case we would want to reject the -- sorry -- reject the advice, as you know.

Sorry for this. I got some technical issues here. So, what we do try is to improve the process in GAC advice if the mechanical to the focus of the Board and the GAC for some time. In 2011 and to address recommendations from the first accountability and transparency review team the original Board GAC review implementation working group was primary for the regular [inaudible] between the Board and the GAC members on this topic and together we've grown this into an improvement in how we communicate together over time.

So in that way we also try to make sure that all the advice that we get is properly understood, and well taken into account. So, I hope that that helps to understand where we are, and how much we value that as we put that process in place to ensure that it's well under understood, and we come back with the right responses. I hope that helps.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

Thank you very much, Maarten. So I'm pausing here. Any follow up from GAC colleagues? And if not, thank you again, Maarten,

and the second question reads what is the role of the Board regarding GNSO policy recommendations? Is it according to its own understanding able to adapt complement and or change such recommendations, or does it limit itself to adopting or rejecting them in full or in part?

MAARTEN BOTTERMAN:

Thank you for that question, and also there, the Bylaws provide a detailed process for interaction and dialogue between the Board and the GNSO where the Board believes that the GNSO policy recommendations may not be in the interest of ICANN or the ICANN community.

And while the Board has to final responsibilities of determining whether or not to adopt the recommended policy, and thus move into implementation the Board does not have the authority to unilaterally modify community developed consensus recommendations. However, we've relied on the Bylaws consultation process including with the GAC, to try to ensure that the community's policy recommendations are ultimately in the best interests of ICANN and the ICANN community.

So, the -- ICANN articles of incorporation make it clear that the determination of a global public interest shall be made by the multistakeholder community through an inclusive bottom up

multistakeholder community process. While the Bylaws include a commitment to ensure that the bottom up multistakeholder process is used to a certain the global public interest. So the shepherded development of a Global Public Interest Framework and earlier this week Avri worked with you to explore that with you, and we hope that that helps to make the global public interest determination more explicit rather than implicit as it has always been the part of what we took into account.

So we always also -- part of the multistakeholder process is that we also always seek the input from the community on matters, and we always listen and take that into account, but the way we deal with the advice is as explained earlier predetermined by the Bylaws. Now, as you know, more recently we reached out also to see whether we would assist you beyond the more formal regulations, by addressing in particular, the issue of -- what was the issue again? Sorry †--

GÖRAN MARBY:

Closed generics.

MAARTEN BOTTERMAN:

Closed generics, indeed, where we see if we can assist the GNSO and the GAC to come together to see what makes the most sense. In the end we do what we can to make sure that these issues are

properly addressed, and in that, in how we ultimately act on it we refer and rely on the Bylaws formulated restrictions. I hope that

helps.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

Thank you very much, Maarten, and indeed we have discussed the Board's invitation yesterday on closed generics and we are preparing an affirmative reply to your letter, and I think the GAC is welcoming very much the Board's standing to facilitate such

discussion.

And also, I would like to grasp the opportunity to thank Avri for being there for her briefs to the GAC on the global public interest making her -- availing herself twice. Once during our preparations and again during the meeting week,

So thank you. And moving to the third question†--

GÖRAN MARBY:

Can I ask a question?

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

Please.

GÖRAN MARBY:

Sorry, I can come -- the questions you're raising is very interesting, but they're sort of are -- contradict some of the statements that have been done earlier from GAC members about the importance of the multistakeholder model and the importance of the bottom-up process.

Because the question that I -- maybe I'm wrong in, very early in the morning -- but the foundation of ICANN is the multistakeholder is bottom-up process where the Board has a very important role, but it has to come in the community which consists of people in hundreds of countries and thousands of volunteers. So I'm not -- I probably don't really understand, and if someone can help explain that to me -- if the GAC believes that there was something wrong with that model, and also thinking that the GAC in 2016 signed onto this model. Do you think there is specific things that the community should look at from this perspective? Thank you.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

Thank you very much, Göran, and I'll give it a try, and, of course, if GAC colleagues would like to chime in, please raise your hand.

So, yeah, we fully appreciate and recognize the multistakeholder model of ICANN and this is we work. We have been engaging early

in the in all discussions again to benefit the multistakeholder nature of the organization. I think what the GAC is trying to reach here is maybe a more active leadership role from the Board side should things come to contention.

So, a good example here is the closed generics where the Board -- the GAC, I mean, very much appreciated that the Board stands ready to facilitate the discussion should there be need, so I think this is the type of intervention the GAC is looking for, but definitely not -- nothing to mess up with the multistakeholder model and nothing to ask for a top-down model by all means.

So I see Jorge's hand.

MAARTEN BOTTERMAN:

So the responses I gave I had to read because it's relating back to how it's formulated in the Bylaws, but over the years I think what we've established between the Board and the GAC is a very good interaction where we explore things together. While still respecting the bylaw-mandated rights that we have from how to deal with these things.

So if in that way I can see that the question may come up in the GAC, but for sure we are also engaging via the BGIG the Board GAC interaction group, to always see how we can improve process he

so there's constant line next to dealing with the content which we do formally and constructively to also always -- and is there anything we can improve in the process. So if there's any specific concerns, I would also encourage the GAC to raise it in that context because we are open to see how best we can handle, within the multistakeholder model and within the Bylaws, as you know.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

Thank you very much, Maarten, and thank you for the reference to the excellent [inaudible] we have in place with the BGIG. Indeed. So Jorge, please?

JORGE CANCIO:

Thank you very much, Manal. I try to put my camera on also, and hello everyone, and good morning, good afternoon, good evening. And thank you to Maarten and Goran and the rest for their responses, and elaborations.

I think we all here, or at least speaking for myself, we strongly support the multi-stakeholder model but it is like democracy it's never-ending process of perfecting the model and of improving. We've done a lot of work in the last year in order to strengthen our co-operation especially with the GNSO, wills the main policy

development organization within ICANN, so I think we can take that for granted.

The idea of a question, at least in my eyes, is when is the input from the GAC or from any other advisory committee, most opportune. Most efficient because if -- when it comes after the recommendations are finalized by the GNSO, for instance, and the decision is already before the Board, and the GAC or ALAC or some other advisory committee issues an advice on those recommendations, which would, for example, imply that some of the recommendations are adapted, if the Board's role in your understanding is not to change those recommendations, it's not possible to say okay, recommendation 6 says we will do A, B and C but ALAC and GAC say that we should also do D, so we ask the Board to decide that the final recommendation has to be A, B, C and D. If that is not your role, then this calls a little bit into question what is the affectivity, the efficiency of such advice, that moment this time. That I think has to lead us to some process of thinking and improving when we, we participate and to what extent we participate in policy development processes.

At least to my understanding, the community is all the sub organizations in ICANN, so it's not only the supporting organizations, it's also the advisory committees, but of course it depends on that reading of the Bylaws. And as said before, we

have done, I think in the last ten years, and if you compare how things were done before in the first round, and how they are being done now there's a huge difference in how the GAC has engaged in the policy development process beforehand, not after the recommendations were made.

And also, on the GNSO side, the big openness that was led by the likes of Jeff, of Cheryl, and of Avri to open up, to leave space to GAC participants, to ALAC participants in that policy development process. So that's a bit the thinking at least on my side, and it's with the intention of further perfectioning this system, and I think that's all we have in our intentions on all sides of the community. Thank you.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

Thank you very much, Jorge, and I bring to everyone's attention also the active chat, and I have Becky next and maybe we can move to the last question as we have only Becky and Avri and then we can move on. Becky, please go ahead.

BECKY BURR:

Thank you. Jorge, I don't think that anybody would choose the -- multistakeholder as an example of efficiency, and that clearly isn't its virtue, but I do think that the GAC's early involvement in the processes, including statements about its

views that the Board itself cannot act on because the Board does not have the authority under the Bylaws to develop policy, are still very much paid attention to by the community, taken into account throughout the process.

And, of course, the community knows that in the end if the Board -- if the GAC issues advice the Board has to respond to that advice. They may not have to accept it, but it has to take great steps to justify why it is not taking that advice. So the views of the GAC are relevant and taken into consideration throughout this process by all parts of the community. I think the fact that the GAC has been willing to engage early in several processes has made a huge difference, but the Bylaws are very clear, the Board does not have the authority or ability to make policy.

And unfortunately, you know, at the core of the multistakeholder model is the concept that every part of the community is part of the multi, and what comes out in the end may not be perfect by aligned with the views of one particular group or another, but all of the policy production will have benefited by the input from all of the parts of the multistakeholder arrangement.

This has been a challenge that lots of the community are struggling with, the sort of policy comes out and it's not what we asked for or what we wanted, what we advocated for, and I think

it is a challenge to the multistakeholder model that we have to come to grips with, that you know in the end, that product of policy development may not be perfectly aligned with the views of any one part of the multistakeholder community.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

Thank you very much, Becky. Let me give the floor directly to Avri next so that we can move on, please.

AVRI DORIA:

Thank you. And I have very little to say beyond what Becky said, except for one thing. That we see that that -- that you have already worked to make more effective the use of your advice because by coming in early, it has motivated many of the conversations and processes that we are engaging on, that you know we are working our way through now. So I think we are already seeing some effectiveness from the way the process has been evolving of having advice early, being able to talk about early, being able to have consultations with the GNSO, and such.

So I think it is working. Perhaps more of the same, but it is working I think. Thanks.

MAARTEN BOTTERMAN:

If I may make a final on that. I remember a couple of years ago what happened was that a PDP came. The Board looked at it. The GAC talked to the Board and then the Board had to talk to the PDP originator and back. What we have seen over the last years is early engagement more and more, and I also saw in the chat some people -- some expressions of appreciation of that. It's in the early phases where the advice is most useful, and it's very good to see how that is happening.

So, thank you, Becky and Avri for clarifying with those further excellent words. Thanks, Manal.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

Thank you very much Becky, Avri and Maarten, and just to stress that no one is asking to change the multistakeholder model and again as Jorge mentioned in the chat we very much appreciate the narrative on closed generics, and this was the type of thing the GAC was looking for. So, much appreciated.

Göran MARBY:

I know, Manal, I shouldn't do this. We have had the same discussion now for I think three or four sessions when it comes to the role of the Board how the policy making process and ICANN works, and Jorge has been friendly enough to have this

conversation with us several times. Is there any way we can progress the discussion and sort of come away from it? If there's anything I can do from organize to engage with the GAC to talk about the Bylaws and how it works and process -- the process diagram how to works. We have actually done that. We -- the hubbabubba project, named by me, is a way we can do that. So to help to progress the discussion but there are tools the GAC can use, for instance, doing an issue report, etcetera, etcetera that puts the back in a -- in a -- way the GAC used to put themselves into position in a policy making process. Would that be beneficial, Manal?

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

Thank you very much, Göran. I think it would. I think we need more time to come complete the discussion and have a common understanding of each other, so thank you for the offer to discuss this further beyond this limited time set up, so we can definitely allocate more time and have that discussion. Thank you for the offer. We will follow up on this offer.

So, the last question here before we move onto the GAC questions to the Board is on those occasions, examples there is with the topic of DNS Abuse, where the GAC seeks actions which rest with the wider community and not just the Board, what expectations, if any, should there be for the Board to react to the advice by

initiating a conversation with the community to seek views on the GAC advice?

I think we may have touched on parts of this, but if there are any final reactions here?

MAARTEN BOTTERMAN:

Sorry, I had to unmute. No, I think we touched upon that. It's really that in early phases contributing and engages in the discussion is most useful, and there's also a session later on and off DNS Abuse which I, no doubt, the GAC will participate too as well.

As a Board we are constantly interested in your advice, and as you know, in our engagement we also go into that, so the arguments that you bring and that are for us, on top of our agenda as well are arguments we consider as well, and chew on.

In the end, the work on the DNS Abuse is policy development which is done ultimately by the GNSO. But, for sure, benefit from the input, and please continue to engagement, as you do.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

Thank you very much, Maarten, and Nigel, please, very briefly go ahead. U.K.

UNITED KINGDOM:

Yes, thank you, Manal, and good afternoon to you, and other colleagues, and thank you for the opportunity for the -- for this discussion.

On this third point I just wanted to make a brief point in that there isn't really so much about the Board taking note, or -- of the GAC advice. It's really in relation to sort of communication in that in our advice, in the GAC advice, sometimes the -- the operational part of the advice can impinge on the Board asking the Board to do things, but the advice sometimes, as the Board appointed out, is better taken forward by the organization itself, or by one of the -- or by the GNSO or perhaps by another part of the community.

And I suppose what we're saying here is that we would hope that where this is the case that the Board might communicate the appropriate GAC advice to that entity within the community, or to the organization as appropriate. Clearly, we have excellent channels, thanks to Jeff and others with the GNSO, and we have an excellent session yesterday, but there are times when the GAC advice perhaps touches and issues which need to be relayed to the GNSO on a more formal basis. Thank you very much.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair: Sorry, I muted myself. Thank you very much, Nigel.

G÷RAN MARBY: Can I ask a question from Nigel?

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair: Go ahead, Göran.

G÷RAN MARBY:

So, Nigel, wouldn't that be seen as we are actually interfering in the ICANN community processes when it comes to working on [inaudible] PDP, because this is the same discussion we had really as the CCT review where the CCT review adds things or -- some of the reviews adds things that actually belong to the community processes. The bottom-up process that we all agree is important.

So if the Board takes a side in that conversation, especially since the GAC acted in those, wouldn't that have an effect of the Board sending a message which is -- would be against the Bylaws but also the idea about the multistakeholder model? And also, that the Board might -- I mean, I'm just theoretically saying the Board might as a competence group might not agree with some of the assumptions in for instance the discussions about DNS Abuse?

UNITED KINGDOM: Thank you, Göran, and -- I'm sorry, Manal.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair: It's okay, Nigel, but briefly please. We need to move on. Go

ahead.

UNITED KINGDOM: Of course. Thank you, Göran. Certainly there's no intention at all

here to interfere in the policy development process or in

contradiction of the Bylaws. This was really just to facilitate a

communication channel that where we ask something in it GAC

advice, and the Board consider it and think it's more appropriate

that our communication is dealt with by the GNSO or by the

ccNSO or by some other part of the community that there is a

communication channel of that advice to that part of the

community. Thank you.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair: Thank you, Nigel. And I sense great appetite for more discussion

so again, Göran, indeed we will have a separate discussion. For

now I think we need to go to slide 9. We have 6 questions. We

have 20 minutes, so maybe less than 4 minutes each.

So if we can -- yeah, I'm sorry, slide 10 maybe. Yeah. Directly to the questions, and the first question, so in the reference -- in the reference scorecard the Board notes that an update on the pending recommendations stemming from the SSR2 review final report was expected by the 22nd of January. So could the Board share with the GAC the findings of this update, and the Board's first reaction to these findings?

MAARTEN BOTTERMAN:

Yes, of course, may I ask Danko [inaudible] to respond to this one initially?

DANKO:

Sure, I will try to be brief because of the time. Hello, Manal and GAC. As you know SSR is the keystone of the ICANN [inaudible] so this review is very important for us. And thank you for the opportunity to report back on the current progress.

We have divided the recommendations in few groups, and the org is processing them in coordination with implementation shepherds from the review team, so the first group of the recommendations is almost ready for the Board action. These are the recommendations that were grouped as likely to be approved.

The second group of recommendations that we need more information on is communication in between org and Board shepherds -- Board (interruption audio).

DANKO:

Okay, thank you for that. The Board has set up the focus group that I'm chairing that is overseeing this process, and as you probably know for every review there is a dedicated page in website, and also we are looking to improve this public view of the process of all the recommendations, in order to bring more clarity to the implementation of the process.

So I'll try to be brief, and I'm open for any questions. I see Nigel's hand is up.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair: Thank you very much.

DANKO: Thank you very much, Danko.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair: Nigel, is it a new hand? And if not, any follow-up from GAC colleagues? Okay, seeing no requests for the floor then thank you very much Danko, and let's ----

DANKO:

One small additional note. There was GAC expression also on the implementation -- recommendations that the Board resolve already implemented and the org is preparing also a report on these, and, of course, in the next iteration of the reviews all of the implementations of the implemented recommendations will be evaluated by the next review in our, at this moment, changing structures of the review. Thank you.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair: Thank you very much, Danko.

So if we go to the following slide, please, and topic here is Global Public Interest Framework. And what conclusions does the Board draw from the pilot SSAD use case of the GPI framework? And how does the Board see the evolution of the Global Public Interest Framework?

MAARTEN BOTTERMAN:

Yes, thank you for the question. I enjoyed also the session between -- that Avri facilitated with the GAC earlier this week so I think most of the answer is given, but maybe, Avri, if you can expand on this?

AVRI DORIA:

Sure, thank you. And this is Avri speaking. First of all, I want to start and say I appreciated the chance to you know talk with the GAC and happy to do so any time, as the issue evolves.

So, so first the thing I've often said on this is it still early -- we're still at the first part. We've got the ODA. We are -- and the annex and that. You know, and we are looking at since the PDP itself is where most of the expressions of public interest are in there, they're in there perhaps, you know, in different words and such but those are the issues that are often and largely discussed in the PDP so it has been -- and I think the ODA shows this to a large extent -- it has been -- oh, and I should say the Board doesn't have any conclusions yet. There are impressions and I've related some impressions, and the impressions aren't necessarily only mine.

That we see in the ODA that it was able to be applied to place by look at things that had been said. Look at things that had been discussed in the PDP, map them to those categories, get some sort of you know apply some of the methodology and see that there was a fit at times, and to come to a certain set of you know, first impressions on it. You know in terms of where it's going to go, you know, the Board is now listening to just about everything we can beings listen to during 73, and gathering, you know, as much extra information as we can that relate to these issues.

We're going to discuss it all and weigh it, and balance it, and you know, do all that. And then, you know apply it to making that decision. And then after that there will be an initial evaluation of how it worked in the SSAD. Then we are going to use it in SubPro. Go through that same sort of process. Perhaps, you know, look at things at different timings and such and use, evaluate, talk at the end of the ODA with that when there is one, and there is an evaluation on it, and at the end of that we are going to do an overall evaluation of did the pilot work? Did we learn anything? How can we change it? How have people recommended we change it?

You know, has the community bought into it in any way? Do we see the community taking this anywhere and sort of saying, oh, we can use this in our process this way? We can use that in our process that way? And if that happens sort of include that in the analysis. And then you know, consult with the community and see where we go with it from there.

So if that's looking at how the pilot -- that's sort of how I envision it. I think that's how it's planned to go on, you know, precisely I'm not sure but it's there. There are milestones. There will be webinars. There will be papers to discuss, and we are going to

keep talking about this until everybody tells us to go away and say, we've had enough of this. Thank you.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair: T

Thank you very much, Avri. Sorry, Maarten.

MAARTEN BOTTERMAN:

If I may add one thing. Of course GA,C appreciates the early outreach and the invite to help explore it, and if you embrace it and learn from it, love to hear from that, of course, from our side to continue and share for sure.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

Thank you very much, Maarten and Avri. And seeing no hands up I think we are good to move on. Velimira, please, European Commission briefly.

EUROPEAN COMMISSION:

Yes. Very quickly, Manal, thank you and many thanks to Avri and Maarten for the clarifications. Apologies I don't manage to put my camera on.

Avri, I was just wondering whether with the group people with whom you are working on this there is already a time-line proposed, you know, for the evaluation. From what I remember I

think the development is to be done by the end of '23 is this correct?

AVRI DORIA:

I believe so. I don't have the time-line in front of me. There is one. It's got milestones on it, and you know, but I'd have to dig that out. But I don't have it in front of me, but I believe that's the case, yes.

EUROPEAN COMMISSION:

Okay. But you don't -- you don't have -- I mean, there is no time-line developed so far in terms of the different milestones you were referring to?

AVRI DORIA:

Yes, there is a mile -- there is a milestone chart. I think it was in some of ERGUS's presentations and I would have to dig it up and I'll certainly make sure that the GAC has that, you know, available.

I just don't have it in front of me and remembering dates other than the next milestone I have to meet is -- but yes, I believe that is the case. Basically, we're doing the one on the SSAD. There will be then a report after the SSAD on how well it worked when the Board makes its decision, you know right after the Board makes its decision.

And then there will be the SubPro following along with the ODA we received from SubPro. Then there will be the same sort of consultative period and then there will be a report at the end of that, and yes, the hope is that by the end of '23, you know, it's there.

EUROPEAN COMMISSION:

Thank you.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

So thank you very much, Velimira and Avri. Let's go to the following slide. And we have a question on registration data, SSAD, and according to the appendix ICANN Board will have additional considerations in addition to the GPI before deciding if recommendations are within a best interest, and there was reference here to potential costs as the cost may rise to a high enough level that ICANN Board might have to consider how those costs impact ICANN's ability to continue to serve the mission and public interest.

So, what is the Board's view of the statement which implies that the SSAD could not be implemented due to the cost identified in the ODA?

MAARTEN BOTTERMAN:

Okay. Well, for that obviously the GNSO is still contemplating, and we are talking with them, but specifically on this, Becky, can you dive in?

BECKY BURR:

Yes, thank you, and thank you for the question. The, the Board has not made a decision with respect to whether the SSAD serves the global public interest or not, and the, the application of the GPI in the ODA did not account for costs, but costs are part of the consideration because the question really comes down to will it†-- will the SSAD serve the purpose for which it was intended?

And here, where we have a concern that the SSAD will not fundamentally alter the problem of access, because it is not designed to alter the problem of access, nor could it, because we are talking about compliance with law -- so the question is, should we -- the question is, among other things -- is enough, is this enough after contribution to the global public interest in terms of a central intake system that it, that it is worth the expense given the fact that we know that it does not answer the concern of many parts of the community with respect to access to the data itself?

We have -- we are engaged in a conversation with the, with the GNSO council that is very productive conversation, and it really

involves brainstorming about these issues. We've heard conversations about potential pilots or building some parts but not all parts of the system. As I said, the Board has not reached a decision. It very much -- it is benefitting from its engagement with the GNSO council on this particular piece.

With respect to registration data accuracy, we want to highlight that the Board is very committed to furthering the work that's under way with respect to the accuracy of registration data. The maintenance of accurate and up to date registration data is a fundamental part of ICANN's mission. It is in the -- what I like to call the picket fence but also in the Bylaws through annexes as well.

The -- because ICANN is not able to access the bulk of registration data to proactively check, it hasn't been able to produce the accuracy statistics that it did up until 2018, it is able to access data in response to a report of inaccuracy, but in order to establish a base-line we really do need to understand what is the nature of the in accuracy. Are they preventing contact or other purposes they are intended to serve and how prevalent is that across the Board.

And the Board discuss the absence of baseline information that is reliable and broadly accepted across the community and has

decided that it is going to pursue some questions with the European Data Protection Board to understand whether, and how ICANN could access data on a bulk basis, and not simply in response to individual identification of potentially inaccurate data.

But we also want to make sure that we are confirming that contracted parties do have a responsibility with respect to accuracy of the data. It is not simply a procedural. They -- a registrant has an obligation to provide accurate data to contracted parties, and contracted parties in the -- in response have obligations with respect to confirming that data at the time, and periodically thereafter, and to investigate and respond in -- when they receive reports of inaccurate information.

So there seems to have been some confusion about what the obligations of contracted parties are here, and we want to make sure that it is quite clear that the contracts with ICANN, in particular the registrar accreditation agreement, do impose substantive obligations and contracted parties with respect to, with respect to accuracy.

And then finally, as I said ICANN org will be requesting guidance from the European Data Protection Board with respect to accurate -- access more broadly for the purpose of creating an

accuracy baseline. We know that that is not the only step that needs to be taken. We need to reach agreement with the contracted parties on those issues, but we feel confident that we can address those concerns as well.

And finally, we would very much welcome the GAC's support for our request for guidance to the European Data Protection Board. We will try to make our questions very precise and very granular and provide a variety of scenarios to maximize the chance that we will get actionable guidance.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

Thank you very much, Becky, and if we can move onto the last slide where we have 3 more questions on registration data, data protection agreements and data accuracy.

So allow me to read them quickly and then give you the last -- the last word to the Board to address them as much as we can in the remaining minutes. What is the status of the negotiation of data protection agreements between ICANN and the contracted parties?

Is ICANN able to access registration data under the GDPR on the bays that it has a legitimate interest in checking the accuracy of the data? Has ICANN ever received or plans to receive legal advice

on the topic? And finally, if the Board were to reject the GNSO Phase 2 final report, what would be the next steps regarding access to registration data?

So you may have touched on some aspects, but I'm handing over the floor, and it's yours until the end. Go ahead.

MAARTEN BOTTERMAN:

Okay. Well, for sure we haven't -- not yet determined whether or not to accept the SSAD recommendations but -- and we are engages with the GNSO to look at that. But should in the end we decline to accept the recommendation obviously we go into the Bylaws required consultation process.

On the data protection agreements, Becky or Göran? Becky, are you --

BECKY BURR:

I think I should defer to org on that. My understanding is that they are under way, and we hope to revitalize the conversation and drive to conclusion after ICANN73. With respect to question 5 regarding access to registration data, as I mentioned, ICANN is able to register -- to access registration data in response to a complaint that the data is I inaccurate or for other compliance reasons, but that is case by case.

What we think is unclear is whether GDPR permits proactive bulk [inaudible] and processing of the many of millions of records that are at issue here. We've asked about legal advice on the topic. I think those of you -- and there are many GAC participants in the EPDP Phase 2A legal team discussion, understands that the advice we are likely to get in response to a question like this, and I'm not saying whether ICANN has or has not received legal advice -- but what I am saying is I think we all know that the answer will be it depend, and it's not clear.

And I mean that in the nicest possible way, which is why we feel we have to get clarity from the European Data Protection Board.

And -- yes, go ahead.

Göran MARBY:

When it comes to the agreement I think, could you -- because we have answered this question before and I'm just getting curious. And for the dialogue, why is this agreement in such a particular interest for the GAC? You know I think maybe because we answered the question a couple of times. And I just realized we might have not answered it the right way because the question comes back. So if it's possible for someone to explain why this question is important for the GAC, so maybe I can give you a better answer? Sorry, I mean, because you know the answer. We answered the same way the last 3 times.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair: So I see [inaudible] hand up from European Commission, with

apologies to our interpreters we're 2 minutes over time. I hope

we can finish in the remaining 3 minutes or so. Please go ahead.

GEMMA CAROLILLO (EC):

I was not meaning fully to address the question from Göran. I wanted to react on the SSAD, but I will react to Göran's questions to the extent I can.

So unless I have missed some discussions, but I think we had it in the prep meeting GAC Board, it was completely unclear what is the status of the negotiations of the data protection agreement. So either there was some failure from myself to understand the reply, but I don't think we ever got a clear reply on what the status.

And why is this important to the GAC? I mean, I think the GAC is [inaudible] raise the questions we believe is important but in the context we are describing, one of the issues that has been put forward a few times is that there is been a lack of clarity as regards the responsibilities and the roles, the roles and responsibilities between ICANN and the contracted parties as regards the processing of personal data in the context of WID and this is why this is an important element.

So I think perhaps we would benefit -- apologies for the repetition of the answer if this was already given in a clear term in the past -- but this is the reason why it's important. And I will take the opportunity since I am intervening, and I will then stop because Manal already made it clear we are late -- I think I wanted to react to Becky's point.

We fully appreciate from European Commission the ICANN [inaudible] accuracy. We have read carefully the statement that went out that you recalled in this moment, Becky. But going back to the SSAD, its -- I mean, this is where our best hopes lay now as regards solving the issues of accessing to WHOIS. So for us it's a really concerning to see that this might never see the light of the day.

And this is why we are asking whether this estimate regarding the costings or the time-line, we are asking repeatedly perhaps we are a bit annoying in asking always the same questions but because this is -- we really want this to be a success. We want this to work because this is where the community has put so much effort on and this remains the best hope for a solution at the moment.

So we anticipated a bit of learning in perhaps on the next occasion what are the views of the Board regarding the possible implementation of the SSAD. Thank you. Sorry, Manal.

GÖRAN MARBY:

Manal, I need to have one minute. First of all, now I understand your interest. Sorry, Gemma. The agreement between ICANN org and the contracted parties will not increase the possibility for ICANN to get access to the data. We need data protection Board's guidance on this one the contract will come later after we have the guidance. So I hope that the European Commission again will stand up and help us with this as it is their role, as the [inaudible] asked you to.

The second thing ICANN the institution and the community and has 3 times stood up and asked to give ICANN the possibility to be legally responsibility for the disclosure of the data. So far that has not happened. That is the solution. To bring to the ICANN community to come up with a solution that is actually if you think it is a problem. If you actually think it's a problem it was directed by the GDPR.

All the work we've done, the [inaudible] the Phase 1, Phase 2 is all directly in relation to a law enacted by the European Union opposed by the -- proposed by [inaudible]. I think can you just

focus on the problems and actually see where we can do if solve them? I think this would be beneficial for all of us. Right now we are down in the [inaudible] we need further guidance from are the Data Protection Board to be able to go further, to be able to do what ICANN wants to do.

ICANN wants, in the end, to be supported of access to the information, so I please ask you from [inaudible] can you please support our proposal into NIS 220 make ICANN org legally responsible for the disclosure of the date. I would very much have an answer to that question. Thank you.

GEMMA CAROLILLO (EC): Can I reply? This is becoming -- otherwise it's difficult. I don't

want to miss the question.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair: In 30 seconds.

GEMMA CAROLILLO (EC): So three things. First of all, it's a ... ICANN seeking advice from

the Data Protection Board. We are an independent body, the

Commission from the Data Protection Board. So in a way we can

facilitate the discussion, but we are, of course we are -- the Data

Protection Board is no way under influence from European Commission.

Second of all, I understand the status of the negotiation is on hold pending receiving further guidance from the Data Protection Board. So finally, perhaps I understood that the negotiations are not progressing pending the advice.

Last but not least, we cannot make anybody control bylaw. This is I think acknowledged several times by ICANN as well. And so, I'm sorry, I mean this is not the way we discuss the proposal. The legitimate proposals but in a short answer given the context and the timing, the answer is no, this is not possible. But again, Manal, I will definitely stop. I think we take it another time.

MANAL ISMAIL, GAC Chair:

Thank you. Thank you very much, Gemma, and thank you, Göran, Becky†-- and Avri and all Board members and all GAC colleagues for the interactive discussion, and sincere apologies to our interpreters. So many things to follow up on through the BGIG and through yourself, Göran, and Maarten, of course.

For GAC colleagues, we are meeting back here at 12:30 Seattle, 16:30 UTC. Thank you very much everyone. Apologies for the lousy time management.

MAARTEN BOTTERMAN: Thanks, Manal. Thanks, GAC, and thanks everybody.

Wishing you good day.

AVRI DORIA: Bye. Thank you.

[END OF TRANSCRPT]